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Committee Name:
Faculty Affairs Policy Committee
Academic Year:
2008 – 2009
Committee Charge:
University Senate Bylaws Article V.Section2.C.3.b. The Faculty Affairs Policy Committee shall be concerned with policy relating to faculty welfare (e.g. authorities, responsibilities, rights, recognitions, privileges, and opportunities), which includes, but is not limited to, policies relating to academic freedom, workload, compensation, recruitment, retention, promotion, tenure, recognitions, development, and instructional support. This committee also provides advice, as appropriate, on procedural matters that affect the welfare of the faculty.

Committee Calendar:
	Date
	Type of Meeting

	Wednesday, April 30, 2008
	Organizational Meeting to Elect Committee Officers

	Friday, August 22, 2008
	Committee Meeting

	Friday, September 5, 2008
	Committee Meeting

	Friday, October 3, 2008
	Committee Meeting

	Friday, November 7, 2008
	Committee Meeting

	Friday, December 5, 2008
	Committee Meeting

	Friday, January 16, 2009
	Committee Meeting

	Friday, February 6, 2009
	Committee Meeting

	Friday, March 6, 2009
	Committee Meeting

	Friday, April 3, 2009
	Committee Meeting


Executive Summary: This committee had representatives from each of the academic units (academic colleges and the library), a Presidential Appointee (Director of Human Resources Diane Kirkwood) and a VPAA designee (Interim VPAA Robert Haney during Fall 2008 and John H. Lounsbury College of Education Dean Linda Irwin-DeVitis during Spring 2008).  Moreover, this committee was populated by seasoned faculty members with historical perspective and experiential wisdom [including three department chairs as well as former governance leaders] and junior faculty members with fresh perspectives and insights.  An effective symbiosis of these membership threads resulted in thoughtful deliberation and consideration of the items receiving FAPC attention.  Two motions were brought to the senate floor and approved as the result of the work of the committee.  One, endorsed the University System of Georgia Faculty Council Bylaws; the other helped to clarify the policies and procedures of the Faculty Research Grants Committee.  Much of our time was spent discussing a variety of issues that proved to be too complex to allow resolution during this academic year.  Some of these issues included University Faculty Bylaws, faculty workload and faculty awards.  Even with instituting workgroups, a suggestion from last year’s FAPC, these issues proved extraordinarily complex. Consequently, the committee has several items categorized as unfinished business recommended to the 2009-10 FAPC for its consideration as it deems appropriate.
Committee Membership and Record of Attendance:

[image: image1.emf]Name 4/30/2008 8/22/2008 9/5/2008 10/3/2008 11/7/2008 12/5/2008 1/16/2009 2/6/2009 3/6/2009 4/3/2009

Lee Digiovanni (Chair) Present Present Present Present Present Present Regrets Present Present Present

Ken Farr Regrets Present Present Present Regrets Present Present Present Present Present

Hedwig Fraunhofer Present Present Present Present Regrets Present Present Regrets Present Present

Robert W. Haney Regrets Present Present Present Present Present

N/A N/A N/A N/A

Jude Hirsch Present Regrets Present Regrets Regrets Present Regrets Present Present Present

Linda Irwin-DeVitis N/A N/A N/A N/A N/A N/A Present Regrets Present Regrets

Lucy Kachmarik Present Regrets Present Present Present Regrets Present Regrets Present Present

Diane Kirkwood Regrets Present Regrets Present Present Present Present Regrets Present Regrets

Christopher Lowery Present Regrets Present Absent Present Present Present Present Regrets Regrets

Mike Rose (Vice-Chair) Present Present Present Present Present Present Present Present Present Present

Carol J. Sapp Present Present Regrets Present Present Present Present Regrets Present Present

Todd Shiver Present Present Regrets Present Present Present Present Regrets Present Regrets

Jeff Turner (Secretary) Present Present Present Present Regrets Regrets Present Present Regrets Present

Christine Zuger Present Regrets Present Regrets Present

Present

Present Present Present Regrets

Guests Chris Greer Craig Turner Craig Turner Craig Turner Craig Turner Craig Turner Craig Turner Craig Turner Beth Broyles Ed Hale

Dwight Call Karynne Kleine

Carol Christy Craig Turner

Craig Turner

Deborah Vess


Committee Operating Procedures:  Meetings were conducted using Robert’s Rules of Order.  Meeting minutes were first circulated among the officers and then the entire committee through email.  After four days without any revisions or comments from the members, the minutes were considered accepted and officially posted.
Motions brought to the Senate floor:
0809.FAPC.002.R:  USG Faculty Council Bylaws

To endorse the University System of Georgia Faculty Council Bylaws as well as to forward along with this endorsement two suggestions for consideration in further development of the bylaws by the University System of Georgia Faculty Council.

This matter was discussed during multiple committee meetings and endorsed by FAPC at its Nov 2008 meeting and recommended to the University Senate for its consideration at its Nov 24, 2008 meeting.  This motion served to provide GCSU endorsement of the draft bylaws of the University System of Georgia Faculty Council (USGFC), a representative body of University System of Georgia faculty that is still in development and seeking official recognition by the University System of Georgia (USG) and Board of Regents.  The USGFC requested each institution of the USG to consider endorsement of its draft bylaws during the Fall 2008 semester.  The two suggestions were to consider (1) clarifying the term faculty in the eligibility section to be more specifically corps of instruction faculty or teaching faculty and (2) changing the word “tiers” to the word “sectors” in the voting section to align with current University System of Georgia nomenclature and institutional categorization.  This motion was endorsed by the University Senate on Nov 24, 2008 and endorsed by President Leland on Dec 3, 2008.
0809.FAPC.003.P:  Faculty Research Grants Committee Guidelines

To recommend that the revised Faculty Research Grants Committee (FRGC) Policy as articulated in the supporting document be adopted and that it supercede the previously-approved policy in MOTION 0304.AG.012.O Faculty Research Awards Guidelines.
The Faculty Research Grants Committee (FRGC) asked for clarification regarding current operating policies and procedures and Deborah Vess and Carol Christy came to the March 2009 FAPC meeting to discuss concerns and offer clarification of the relevant issues.  Many of the statements FAPC was asked to review were procedural in nature.  A workgroup of Mike Rose, Craig Turner, and Lee Digiovanni worked with FRGC to draft new policy.  FAPC endorsed this policy at its April 2009 meeting.  This motion was approved by the University Senate on April 20, 2009 and approved by President Leland on April 23, 2009.
Other Significant Deliberation (Non-Motions):
University Faculty Bylaws:  University Faculty Bylaws were last updated April 2001 and are currently quite dated and in need of revision.  Mike Rose, Todd Shiver, and Craig Turner prepared a fundamentally different draft of University Faculty Bylaws during Summer 2008.  At its August meeting, Mike Rose provided FAPC a historical context in which to consider the draft bylaws.  FAPC spent considerable time discussing the draft bylaws at its August, September and October meetings and culminated this consideration in November 2008 endorsing the draft and recommending it for consideration by the University Senate.  Following this endorsement and prior to the November 24, 2008 University Senate meeting, four concerns were articulated by President Leland regarding these draft bylaws.  In response, FAPC withdrew its resolution (0809.FAPC.001.R) from the November 2008 University Senate agenda and reconstituted its workgroup to study the matter on its behalf.  The aforementioned workgroup, after expanding its membership to include Ken Farr, met with President Leland on Dec 9, 2008 to clarify the four concerns.  The enlarged workgroup continued to meet during the Spring 2009 semester providing FAPC updates on its progress and seeking advice from FAPC members.  To this point, the combined efforts of the 2008-09 FAPC members and the workgroup have not resulted in satisfactory resolution of the concerns.  Additional information regarding this matter may be found in the “Committee Recommendations” section of this report.
Individual Faculty Report:  Dwight Call, representing a group working to offer a mechanism to “internationalize” a major, brought a revised IFR to FAPC for its consideration at its March 2009 meeting.  This issue was discussed in depth, with two major concerns expressed.  One – how can we call attention to one major initiative (internationalization) on the campus through the IFR and not call attention to others; and two – the IFR as it is currently realized does not align completely with BoR policy.  A workgroup including members of the 2008-09 FAPC as well as the 2009-10 FAPC will continue work during Summer 2009 preparing proposed revisions of the IFR for consideration by the 2009-10 FAPC.
Faculty Workload:  As recommended by the 2007-08 FAPC, a workgroup was formed to draft a workload policy.  After much discussion and deliberation regarding this issue, there has been no resolution due to its inherent complexity and the varying needs of different academic units and departments at GCSU.  See recommendations for further summary.
Relationship Policy:  The Faculty Relationship Policy was brought to our attention by Yves-Rose SaintDic.  After some discussion, FAPC concluded that it was not within our committee purview, and we sent the proposal to ECUS for routing to an appropriate body for consideration.
Faculty Report Back to Work Dates:  Faculty report back to work dates for both fall and spring semesters were discussed by FAPC.  While we interpreted the statement in section 3.00.01 of the GCSU Academic Affairs Handbook regarding report dates [the Thursday prior to the start of classes] to apply to the fall semester, we concluded that regulating a report date for spring semester for all university faculty was too prescriptive and should be set (or not) at the discretion of the unit or department given the varying needs of departments and units across campus.
Faculty Student Opinion Surveys:  The change from paper to online Faculty Student Opinion Surveys instigated much discussion with the faculty.  How does this change impact annual faculty evaluations?  What are the ramifications of this change from the faculty perspective?  Ed Hale came to the April 2009 FAPC meeting and discussed the rationale for the transition to online surveys and answered a variety of questions.
GCSU Faculty Awards:  Jeff Turner chaired a workgroup that considered faculty awards during the 2008-09 academic year.  This workgroup provided updates on its progress yet did not have recommendations for FAPC during this academic year.  Additional information regarding this matter may be found in the “Committee Recommendations” section of this report. 

Ad hoc Committees:  FAPC formed no formal ad hoc committees during 2008-09, yet constituted workgroups for University Faculty Bylaws, Faculty Workload, and Faculty Awards.  Summaries of deliberation and recommendations from these workgroups are presented in other sections of this report.

Committee Reflections:  The following are reflections garnered at the final FAPC meeting of the 2008-09 academic year:

· We find that it is still both necessary and desirable to maintain the distinction/split between Faculty Affairs (FAPC) and Academic Policy (APC), due to the complexity of issues this committee has dealt with over the past two years.

· With every issue we have discussed, we have found that there is more to everything than meets the eye.  Every discussion we held took on a life of its own, and consequently it can look like the committee had little action this year – all due to the level of discussion and debate that the issues generated.
Committee Recommendations:
Meeting Flexibility:  The ongoing dilemma that FAPC faced during the 2008-09 year is the recognition that the issues on our table were difficult to resolve with once a month meetings.  It is recommended that the 2009-10 FAPC consider more flexibility in the meeting schedule so that pressing business can be attended to in a more timely fashion.  The institution of workgroups around various issues helped with some of the concern, and perhaps this practice could become more prominent in order to facilitate committee business.

Committee Membership:  As membership is determined for committees each academic year, we recommend FAPC membership have as many continuing members as possible due to the complexity of the issues and need for a historical perspective as the committee deliberates.
Faculty Workload:  A continuing issue from the 2007-08 FAPC, this issue was originally brought to their table by former Vice President of Academic Affairs Anne Gormly.  The 2008-09 FAPC discussed this issue in depth, and came close to drafting a policy only to realize that the policy that we were discussing was extraordinarily difficult to move forward.  Consequently, it is suggested that the 2009-10 FAPC continue to consider this issue. 
GCSU Faculty Awards: Jeff Turner chaired a workgroup during the 2008-09 academic year to look at the criteria of all faculty awards and presented their findings to FAPC.  The lists of faculty awards to be reviewed are as follows:

· Service:

· Faculty University Service Award

· Irene Rose Community Service Award

· Teaching:

· Teaching Excellence Award

· Distinguished Achievement in Teaching (the name of this awardee is forwarded as a nominee for the University System of Georgia award)

· Research:

· Excellence in Research and Publication

· Excellence in Artistic Endeavor

· Scholarship of Teaching and Learning

· Career Achievement

· Distinguished Professor

This work was also very daunting and difficult to complete.  Jeff Turner and the workgroup have graciously volunteered to continue this work over the summer and have recommendations to the 2009-10 FAPC by August 2009.  The 2008-09 FAPC recommends that this issue receive highest priority by the 2009-10 FAPC.

Criminal Background Checks:  “Who sits on the committee for background checks?” Currently, there is no faculty representative for faculty searches and no staff representative for staff searches.  Should this occur?  The 2007-08 FAPC recommended further discussion as an item of business for the 2008-09 FAPC.  This issue did NOT become an item of business for the 2008-09 FAPC, and thus may need to be addressed by the 2009-10 FAPC.

University Faculty Bylaws:  The workgroup (see “Other Significant Deliberations” section) will continue to meet during Summer 2009 and report progress to the 2009-10 FAPC.
Post Tenure Review: Take a look at the procedure and the appeals process.

Faculty Availability in the summer:  It is suggested that FAPC continue to gather information and further discuss the following items related to faculty availability during the summer: 1) research current policy and practices at other USG and peer institutions; 2) review and seek interpretations on USG and institutional policy on summer availability; and 3) develop policy recommendations to guide expectations of faculty availability during the summer.
Recommend items for consideration at the governance retreat:  None
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		Name		4/30/08		8/22/08		9/5/08		10/3/08		11/7/08		12/5/08		1/16/09		2/6/09		3/6/09		4/3/09

		Lee Digiovanni (Chair)		Present		Present		Present		Present		Present		Present		Regrets		Present		Present		Present

		Ken Farr		Regrets		Present		Present		Present		Regrets		Present		Present		Present		Present		Present

		Hedwig Fraunhofer		Present		Present		Present		Present		Regrets		Present		Present		Regrets		Present		Present

		Robert W. Haney		Regrets		Present		Present		Present		Present		Present		N/A		N/A		N/A		N/A

		Jude Hirsch		Present		Regrets		Present		Regrets		Regrets		Present		Regrets		Present		Present		Present

		Linda Irwin-DeVitis		N/A		N/A		N/A		N/A		N/A		N/A		Present		Regrets		Present		Regrets

		Lucy Kachmarik		Present		Regrets		Present		Present		Present		Regrets		Present		Regrets		Present		Present

		Diane Kirkwood		Regrets		Present		Regrets		Present		Present		Present		Present		Regrets		Present		Regrets

		Christopher Lowery		Present		Regrets		Present		Absent		Present		Present		Present		Present		Regrets		Regrets

		Mike Rose (Vice-Chair)		Present		Present		Present		Present		Present		Present		Present		Present		Present		Present

		Carol J. Sapp		Present		Present		Regrets		Present		Present		Present		Present		Regrets		Present		Present

		Todd Shiver		Present		Present		Regrets		Present		Present		Present		Present		Regrets		Present		Regrets

		Jeff Turner (Secretary)		Present		Present		Present		Present		Regrets		Regrets		Present		Present		Regrets		Present

		Christine Zuger		Present		Regrets		Present		Regrets		Present		Present		Present		Present		Present		Regrets

		Guests		Chris Greer		Craig Turner		Craig Turner		Craig Turner		Craig Turner		Craig Turner		Craig Turner		Craig Turner		Beth Broyles		Ed Hale

																				Dwight Call		Karynne Kleine

																				Carol Christy		Craig Turner

																				Craig Turner

																				Deborah Vess






